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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




May 19, 2014

Present:  Commissioners Christie, Hersh, Lindemer; Manager Kelly and Executive Assistant Lemire 

Also Present: Bruce Easom & Olin Lathrop

The meeting was called to order at 7:01 p.m.

MINUTES

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF APRIL 10, 2014 AS AMENDED.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO APPROVE BUT NOT RELEASE THE EXECUTIVE SESSION MINUTES OF APRIL 10, 2014.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF APRIL 18, 2014.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

To date, 820 customers have opted to receive their bills electronically and not receive a paper bill.

Mr. Kelly attended the MEAM annual meeting and discussed some of the topics that were presented.  One of the topics was Behind the Meter Load Reduction using “Reciprocating Internal Combustion Engines” (RICE).  Mr. Kelly noted that many of the municipals are considering this form of generation due to the rising costs in capacity and transmission.  He explained how the diesel generator works and the capital payback based on the net present value in 2015 dollars.  He also pointed out the risks. After some discussion, Mr. Hersh recommended revisiting this topic in 3 to 6 months.  The board agreed and Mr. Kelly stated he will follow the industry discussions on this topic.  

Cyber Security was another topic.  Mr. Kelly explained that malware and USB drives were the two biggest culprits to security and many security breaches have been caused by an employee accidentally downloading malware from a link in an email.  Insurance Claims and Hedging Strategies were also discussed.  Mr. Kelly noted that one investor-owned utilities’ overhead rate for labor is 265%.  As far as hedging strategies, Groton Electric hedged over 80% of its project power costs last winter and other departments are following suit.     

Mr. Kelly attended the Massachusetts Municipal Wholesale Electric Company (MMWEC) annual meeting.  There were several interesting topics and a lot of information presented.  
Ms. Lemire and Ms. Johnson also attended a few of the informational seminars.  
Mr. Kelly noted that MMWEC is looking at a new model to get the proposed natural gas pipelines (for New England) built.  They are in the very early stages of the plan and will keep the board members updated as the details become available.
Assistant Foreman Willets has received an official offer from an investor-owned utility and is planning to retire from GELD in mid June.  Lineman Dubey was hired 4 years ago in anticipation of Mr. Willets’ retirement, so the line crew is still fully staffed.  

12 new poles were installed since the last meeting. The total number of poles replaced to date in 2014 is 59.  

Cash on hand is low due to power costs in January, February and March being substantially higher than our rates resulting in a negative cash flow.  Mr. Kelly is hoping power prices will remain stable for the rest of the year to help offset some of the losses this past winter.
KWh sales for April were up 2.2% and year-to-date sales are up 3.7% for 2014.  

Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report. There were many call outs and three outages since the last meeting.
There were 103 Dig Safes for the month.
OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES - GELD BORROWING
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the financing for GELD’s new office and garage facilities.  He explained that he has been working with Town Treasurer Hartnett.  He received quotes from Unibank (Town Bond), Century Bank & MMWEC (through their pooled loan fund). 
Unibank had the lowest total rate and said the short term cash would be under .4%

The “all-in cost” (including closing costs and all fees) for each was as follows:

Unibank – 3.4%

Century Bank – 3.53%

MMWEC – 3.9%

The short-term financing came in at an annual rate of 0.35%, so Mr. Kelly chose to go with Unibank for the bond.  The Board was in approval.
For additional information on GELD’s Office and Garage Facilities, see Groton Electric Cooperative Minutes of May 19, 2014. 

SURPLUS PROPERTY
Mr. Kelly asked the Board to declare our 2006 Chevrolet Colorado truck as surplus. The Kelley Blue Book value of the pickup is between $2,600 and $3,500, but the truck is in pretty rough shape. The Highway Department could use the truck for recycling and moving things.  Mr. Kelly recommends declaring it surplus, so the Town can offer it to a department in need. 
After some discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO DECLARE THE 2006 CHEVROLET COLORADO SURPLUS.
The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.
POWER SUPPLY
Mr. Kelly distributed a spreadsheet of GELD’s on-peak power position through September 2016 and off-peak power position through July 2016.  He also distributed today’s pricing (March 19, 2014) for future on-peak and off-peak power for the winter months of 2014/2015 and for future years 2016, 2017, 2018.  He noted the prices from one month ago for the winter months of December 2014/January-February-March 2015.  The prices were lower one month ago and he was hoping the prices would have gone down (not up).
Mr. Kelly explained his philosophy on dollar cost averaging and recommends purchasing .5 megawatt (MW) per month for the next 3 or 4 months to reach the hedging target for December 2014 through March 2015.  Mr. Lindemer explained some of the economic trends he is seeing with gas and oil and noted most of the issues (constraints and transmission) are occurring only in New England. 

Mr. Kelly also reminded the Board that due to the closures of Salem Harbor Power Station (already closed), and the Vermont Yankee Nuclear Power Plant (closing at the end of 2014), New England will be in need of 1.3 gigawatts to cover this electricity generation next winter.
After some discussion, Mr. Hersh MOVED:

TO AUTHORIZE THE GELD MANAGER TO PURCHASE .5 MEGAWATT EACH OF ON-PEAK POWER FOR THE MONTHS OF DECEMBER 2014, & JANUARY, FEBRUARY, MARCH 2015.
The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

ENERGY EFFICIENCY
Mr. Kelly updated the board on the grant ($100,000) he applied for through the state to help with the cost of converting the Florence Roche Middle School from T8 to a more efficient T12 fluorescent lighting.  The state asked for additional information which is due by May 26.  Mr. Kelly should have an answer by next meeting if the grant has been approved.  Some of the funding details still need to be worked out – Mr. Kelly’s initial thought is that GELD could pay the upfront capital costs and collect the money through the schools electric bill as a separate line item until the capital costs have been paid back. The payback should take about three years.  After that, the school will be saving approximately $26,000 per year.  Mr. Kelly will keep the board updated on the progress.
GRANT

Mr. Kelly reminded the Board that GELD had offered a technology grant of $100K to the Groton Dunstable Regional School District last year.  He had asked the school to submit invoices related to technology for GELD to pay, but the school ended up paying for them directly and asked us to reimburse them.  Also, we had the money last fall, but over the course of the winter, our disposable cash was used up quickly with the high winter power bills.  Attorney Ferriter recommends transferring money from the Select Fund to the Groton Electric Co-op so the Co-op can make the donation.
After some discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO TRANSFER $100K FROM GELD’S SELECT FUND TO THE GROTON ELECTRIC CO-OP SO THE CO-OP CAN MAKE A DONATION FOR A TECHNOLOGY GRANT OF $100K TO THE GROTON-DUNSTABLE REGIONAL SCHOOL DISTRICT.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

TRENDS STRATEGY 

No new trends strategy.
SOLAR UPDATE 

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the solar issues regarding GELD’s potential solar farm on the Sandy Pond Road and Nate Nutting Road parcels.
It appears the Nate Nutting Road option is no longer viable.  Mr. Kelly discussed GELD’s options with Attorney Ferriter and his recommendation is to wait to see what happens with the current law suit against Natural Heritage.  It is at the appeals court, but Mr. Ferriter is confident it will end up in the Massachusetts Supreme Court. The Board agreed to wait for the legal outcome and hold off on the Nate Nutting Road option and go forward with other options.
The Sandy Pond Road option is still viable and Mr. Kelly is also researching a Town landfill option.  It may be economical to consider a solar site on the Groton landfill but one of the issues is the slope is “wrong” on half of the site. Since Groton’s peak is usually later in the day, the full solar capacity may not help with Groton’s peak.  Mr. Easom recommended shifting the solar panels for evening peaking.  Mr. Kelly agreed that would make sense. Mr. Kelly noted the Town would require a lease and is open to a 50% depreciation schedule to determine the Payment-In-Lieu-Of-Taxes (PILOT).
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the release of the Solar Renewable Energy Credits – Round 2, known as SRECs II.  They are releasing limited funds and promoting residential and small commercial installations.  
CUSTOMER ISSUE

A customer that believes he is having medical issues because of GELD’s smart meter system was disappointed in the GELD Board’s decision not to change out his neighbor’s meters to non-AMR (automated meter reading) versions.  The customer would like to personally ask his 10 closest neighbors to “opt out” of the AMR system and if they agree to opt out, he would pay their manual meter reading fee.  He is requesting since all of these meters are in the same general vicinity, that we charge a lower manual meter reading fee.  Mr. Kelly is recommending $5.00 per meter instead of the standard $15.00 non-AMR manual reading fee.  Mr. Kelly asked the Board if they would consider this one exemption to our rates.  The Board wanted additional information in regards to the amount of time to read the additional meters and the amount of work for billing before making a decision.  Mr. Kelly agreed to gather additional information.
MANAGERS GOALS AND OBJECTIVES
Mr. Kelly asked the Board to review his goals and objectives for the upcoming year.  
Mr. Lindemer noted he would send his comments from Mr. Kelly’s self evaluation to 
Ms. Lemire for distribution to the other commissioners.  He is hoping the other commissioners will also share their comments so they can discuss updated goals at the next meeting.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS 

Mr. Christie was given a proclamation of recognition for his service as a GELD commissioner.  Mr. Kelly read the proclamation aloud and Mr. Christie was then presented with a framed copy of the proclamation.  The commissioners and GELD employees wished Mr. Christie well.  Mr. Christie thanked everyone for the opportunity to serve.
It was agreed that the next meeting is scheduled for Monday, June 9, 2014 at 

7:00 p.m. 
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 9:03 p.m.









      Respectfully submitted,








Tammi Lemire






      

       Executive Assistant 
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